MINUTES OF THE NEWTON SOLNEY ORDINARY PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON FRIDAY 14th FEBRUARY 2014 AT NEWTON SOLNEY VILLAGE HALL
Present:     Cllr. F. Hill (Chairman),  Cllr. G. Tully, Cllr. J. Shorthouse,  Cllr. D. Forster, Cllr. D. Smith, Cllr. G. Plowman, Mrs. Heather Wheeler (M.P. for South Derbyshire), Cllr. L. Chilton, Cllr. M. Stanton and Miss North  and Miss Coldicott (both PCSOs)
In attendance:  R. Parker (clerk)
Public Participation
Cllr. F. Hill announced our thanks to Cllr. L. Chilton for the invaluable help given which enabled the Parish Council to receive a grant of £400 towards the defibrillator from her Member’s Community Scheme.  A photograph was taken which showed Cllr. L. Chilton and Heather Wheeler presenting the cheque to Cllr. F. Hill and Cllr.D. Smith and it is hoped that the local press will publish the details.
The 2 PCSOs introduced themselves and detailed the area that they covered.  There were no recent crimes within the parish.

Cllr. L. Chilton announced that increases in council tax in Derbyshire had been set at 1.99% although SDDC were not proposing any increase.   Following the collapse of a section of the high wall in Newton Lane Cllr. L Chilton had made strenuous efforts to make sure the problem was dealt with as soon as possible – progress had been delayed whilst the person/body responsible for the work was ascertained – she will continue with her efforts.  The necessary work will not be a “quick fix” but efforts are being made to reduce the problems in the meantime.          Recent suggestions that the Fire Service might be re-organised had been shelved for the next two years.

Cllr. M. Stanton advised that complaints about the possible closure of the Mobile Library Service would be more effective if sent directly to Derbyshire CC by the users rather than by the Parish Council.   
The Local Development Plan had now been completed and will be available for inspection by the public at various drop-in centres.   It had been assessed that South Derbyshire required a further 13,500 houses to satisfy demand for the next 25 years – all but 6400 had already received approval and many already built.
   The Local Development Plan will be forwarded to the Secretary of State in Summer 2014 for their approval and if approved will be adopted in early 2015.     When making the assessments consideration had been given to infrastructure matters such as road access, drains, employment, schools, shops etc.         There are no suggested sites within Newton Solney Parish
Heather Wheeldon reported that crime in South Derbyshire was down by 21% - Many thanks to Police

PART 1 – NON EXEMPT INFORMATION

1/2
Apologies for absence.    
 Received from Cllr. P. Smith and Cllr. K. Haines.
2/2
Variation in order of business 
No change deemed necessary
3/2
Declarations of members interest – 
None declared.
4/2
Planning Applications and decisions
There were no plans for consideration     No further information had been received regarding a suggestion that an estate was to be proposed close to the Dalebrook Estate at Winshill.  Cllr. Hill offered to contact the Winshill Parish Council and enquire as to their feelings.

5/2
Minutes of the previous meeting.   
These were circulated, read and approved as a true record.
6/2
To determine which items should be taken with the public excluded. 
No change deemed necessary
7/2
Outstanding Matters 

Cllr. Hill had recently met Martin Buckley with regard to the dead trees on Trent Lane.   It was difficult to ascertain the ownership of the trees but Cllr. Hill was aware that someone could be injured if one of them fell.  Martin Buckley confirmed that he would supply written authority that the dead trees should be cut down.    The Clerk had received an offer from a Mr. M. Bennett that he would cut down the trees for no charge although he would keep the wood – Approved but with a request that one of the larger logs should be retained for use on the proposed school wild flower garden on the recreation ground.. 
8/2
Clerks report.
A notice regarding the reduction in street lighting had been displayed on the village notice boards.

He had not received any comments from the parishioners although Cllr. Shorthouse had received some minor enquiries.

The Playmobile had been booked for Monday 28th July – 10.00/12.00 – Recreation Field

the Climbing Wall had been booked for Wednesday 23rd July – 6.00/800 at Newton Park Hotel, and the Commonwealth mobile had been booked for Thursday 21st August – 2.00/4.00 Recreation Field.
The Clerk will arrange for posters to be displayed on the Notice Boards.

Following the flooding of some houses a few months ago alterations to the water discharge pipe near river had been carried out.  The clerk enquired whether any further problems had occurred during the heavy rain over the last few weeks – Nothing had been reported.

An invitation to the Councillors had been received from the Chairman of South Derbyshire District Council to a Civic Dinner to be held on Saturday 15th March.  The Clerks has the full details should any councilor be interested.
9/2
Chairmans report. 
Cllr. Hill reported that a meeting had been held on 22nd January to allow the parishioners to express their views on future use of the Recreation Field and to suggest where any available finance should be directed.     The opinion of all of the parishioners attending was that there should be improvements to the children’s play area by adding more equipment and possibly more benches.   A cycle track was also suggested.   No complaints were made regarding the existing use of the Recreation Ground.

The registration for the Fields in Trust is still ongoing.   The possibility of providing a water supply to the Recreation Field is also still ongoing but there may be some cost incurred.
Another suggestion had been received with regard to improving the web site.   This was discussed recently at a Parish Council meeting when it was determined that no change was necessary.    It cannot be discussed again until after 6 months have elapsed.

Cllr. Hill will be attending the Safer Neighbourhood meeting on Monday 17th February at Ticknall

.e is on he 10/2
Parish Councilors reports.
Cllr. J. Shorthouse reported that the village hall was still experiencing damp penetration through the roof.
An amount of £9697.14 is being held in their bank account.  A plant sale will be held on 10th May.  The bowling green will shortly be receiving the annual maintenance treatment.

A loop system for the church is progressing and should shortly be installed.

Cllr. D. Forster had been previously asked who were the trustees of the “Sunnyside” almshouses.

Comments had been received that in the past repairs had been difficult to get completed.   Cllr. D. Forster, who is himself a resident of the almshouses passed over a list of the 5 trustees and commented that he did not have a tenancy agreement.
Cllr. Hill offered to discuss this with Chris Freestone (almshouse secretary)

Cllr Plowman asked if the Parish Council had considered the 100 year commemoration of W.W.1 – to be added to next months agenda
11/2
Defibrillator

The Clerk had now received the defibrillator but the box supplied was not suitable for external use.

It has to be wired in as it has a thermostat which heats the box when close to freezing temperatures and it should be light sensitive to allow a light to come on in hours of darkness.    Unfortunately the additional cost of this is an additional £220 plus VAT above the cost of the ordinary box.    The clerk had checked the cost against that for other suppliers and it was the cheapest available.   It was resolved unanimously that the box be ordered.    

10 parishioners had put forward their name as a responder and a training course is being arranged which will be free of charge.   The clerk will arrange the course and produce the full list of responders and their respective telephone numbers.
12/2
Standing Orders.

All of the councilors had received a copy of the revised Standing Orders and had chance to thoroughly read them.   It was proposed by Cllr. D. Smith that the new Standing Orders document should be adopted.   Agreed unanimously.
13/2
Electronic Banking



A letter had been received from the Parish Council’s bankers Lloyds offering electronic banking.   The Clerk pointed out that this would enable him to achieve bank statements and allow accurate details of cash at bank in time for meetings.   It is accepted that we are still bound by s150 (5) of the Local Government Act 1972 which directs that all payments must be made by cheque and signed by two councillors.   Proposed by Cllr. G. Tully and seconded by Cllr. G. Plowman that this be adopted. 

Agreed by majority vote.

14/2    Village Plan

Cllr. Hill had made some necessary alterations to update the Village Plan which had then been passed  to the Councillors.  Proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and seconded by Cllr. G. Tully that it be adopted.

Unanimously approval – The Clerk to send a copy to SDDC

15/2
Play area Equipment

The Clerk had made enquiries regarding any possible grants with one of the companies that had sent in information regarding play area items and found that we will be eligible for a grant of £10,000   The Parish Council would not be required to make any contribution towards this and all we need to do is choose what we would like and the company would make the arrangements.
Cllr. K. Haines will be advising the Parish Council when she has consulted the sub-committee
16/2
Mobile Library Closure

This has been mentioned previously in “Public Participation”.    A letter had been received from Mrs. Acford (a parishioner) that advised that 13 households in Newton Solney used the service.    The Clerk will reply to her.
17/2
Finance


A request for a donation from Community Transport had been received – proposed by Cllr. D. Smith and Seconded by Cllr. J. Shorthouse that £100 should be given – agreed unanimously


Details of expenditure at the Village Hall had been received.   It was agreed that any decision regarding funding would be discussed at a later date.  

The Parish Councils bank account stands at £7962.04 plus a further £6000 held on deposit with SDDC


R. Parker -              


Clerk fees




£129.09

Qualsafe



Defibrillator case



£264

Community Transport








£100

The bank account will include £1414
(cricket match -£125. Village Hall new year parties - £553. Christmas Market - £736)
To consider requests for funding under s 137 – none - received  
18/2
Date and time of next meeting

Friday 14th March 2014 at Newton Solney Village Hall at 7.30p.m. to view planning applications followed by council meeting at 7.45pm
PART 2 – EXEMPT ITEMS - none
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9.30pm
